CONNECTICUT 

MOTOR CARRIER ADVISORY COUNCIL

Department of Motor Vehicles 

60 State Street, 2nd Floor Multi Media Room

Wethersfield, Connecticut 

Thursday, February 25, 2010 

Meeting Minutes

Attendees:

DMV Deputy Commissioner Willie Ramirez, Sharon Geanuracos, Lieutenant Donald Bridge, Jr., Marilyn Lukie, David Ostafin, Bob Sardo, Dennis Walsh and Vanita Smith, Department of Motor Vehicles; Marc Papandrea, Department of Revenue Services; Richard Van Allen, Department of Transportation; Ruth Craig, Judicial Branch; Jeff Cimahosky and Todd Collins, U.S. DOT Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration; Michael Riley and Anthony Portanova, Motor Transport Association of Connecticut, Inc.; and Joseph Miller, Curtin Livery

I.
Call to Order

DMV Deputy Commissioner Willie Ramirez, acting for MCAC Chairperson James Rio, called the meeting to order at 1:10 PM.

II.
Approval of September 10, 2009 Minutes

Copies of the minutes were distributed. Marc Papandrea, DRS Audit Division Manager, made the motion to accept the minutes as presented. Ruth Craig, Judicial Branch Program Manager, Centralized Infractions Bureau, seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.

III.
Chairperson’s Remarks 

DMV Deputy Commissioner Ramirez introduced himself, noting that he would be serving as the Chairperson for today’s meeting and that MCAC Chairperson James Rio is attending a mandatory training session for managers off-site.  Deputy Commissioner Ramirez noted that Chairperson Rio, as required by statute, filed the schedule of 2010 MCAC meetings with the Secretary of the State, including the previously discussed Thursday, June 10 date, as well as a meeting now scheduled for Thursday, September 9. He noted that the meeting scheduled for September 9 date is necessary to be in compliance with section 14-11c of the Connecticut General Statutes that states, in part, that that the MCAC shall meet prior to the commencement of the General Assembly session. As efforts are being made to amend the statute so that one of the two regularly scheduled MCAC meetings will take place after the start of the General Assembly session, notifications will be distributed, if the statute is amended, rescheduling the September 9 MCAC meeting to Thursday, February 24, 2011 at 1:00 PM. 

Deputy Commissioner Ramirez noted that, although today’s meeting will focus upon legislative proposals for the upcoming 2010 Regular Session of the General Assembly, participants should also provide information concerning the impacts and implementation of any legislation enacted during the 2009 Legislative Sessions - including during the September 23rd and 24th Special Session – that affects the motor carrier industry. He also encouraged attendees to remain for the FMCSA presentation on the Comprehensive Safety Analysis 2010 Initiative - a comprehensive review, analysis and restructuring of the FMCSA Compliance and Enforcement Program - an initiative that will impact all commercial motor carriers, operators of commercial motor vehicles and law enforcement officials. 
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IV. 
Review of Legislative Proposals for the 2010 Regular Session of the General Assembly 

      
State Agencies

DMV Counsel Sharon Geanuracos distributed copies of DMV 2010 Legislative Proposals – Motor Carriers and School Transportation. Ms. Geanuracos reviewed the following proposed amendments, as required from the 2009 Commercial Drivers License (CDL) Audit, affecting motor carriers: to section 14-44j of the Connecticut General Statutes to update penalties for employers who knowingly permit the operation of a commercial motor vehicle (CMV) that has been placed out-of-service to make the penalties consistent with 49 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) § 383.53 – with the range of penalties from $2,750 to $25,000; to section 14-44k to clarify DMV authority to impose a disqualification upon a Connecticut CDL holder or commercial motor vehicle operator for out-of-state convictions that are substantially similar to disqualifying offenses in Connecticut; to section 14-44k(i) to make changes, for consistency with 49 CFR § 383.51, concerning the disqualification periods for persons violating out-of-service orders, along with an update to the civil penalties for driver violations of out-of-service orders for consistency with 49 CFR § 383.53 – not less than $2,500 for a first conviction and not less than $5,000 for a second or subsequent conviction; to section 54-56e to exclude CDL holders or CMV operators from participation in the accelerated pretrial rehabilitation program for motor vehicle violations; and to section 54-56g to exclude any CDL holder from participation in the pretrial alcohol education program. She also reviewed the following proposed amendments affecting motor carriers: to section 14-100a to require seat belts for the operator and any front seat passenger of any vehicle with a gross vehicle weight rating or more than 10,000 pounds; to section 14-163c to remove “service bus” from the vehicles to which 49 CFR, Parts 382 through 397 of the federal regulations may be made applicable, along with adding vehicle categories consistent with 49 CFR section 390.5; to section 14-219 to expand the category of vehicles to which enhanced speeding fines apply from “trucks” - as defined in section 14-260n - to all vehicles covered in section 14-163c; and to section 14-44k to add disqualification penalties for a violation of section 14-296aa, operating a CMV while using a hand-held telephone or mobile electronic device. Ms. Geanuracos reviewed the following DMV 2010 legislative proposals affecting school transportation: to eliminate the “A” endorsement so that any person transporting children to and from school or to school-related programs or activities would be required to hold an “S” or a “V” endorsement; and to change the definition of a “carrier” in section 14-212 to eliminate “(C) any corporation, institution or non-profit organization providing transportation as an ancillary service primarily to persons under the age of eighteen years,” as well as to add language to the definition of “student transportation vehicle” (STV) specifying that an STV is a vehicle used to transport students “to or from school, school programs or school-sponsored events.” Ms. Geanuracos can be contacted at (860) 263-5130 or sharon.geanuracos@ct.gov concerning questions regarding any of these proposals. 
DRS Audit Division Manager Marc Papandrea reported that the only motor carrier industry-related legislation proposed this session by DRS is to exempt motor carriers that travel only in Connecticut and purchase all of their fuel in-state from having to file motor carrier tax returns. This would put into statute what has been the Department’s policy for many years. He also noted that Connecticut’s tax rate on diesel fuel, as of July 1, 2010, is scheduled to change and that, based on the wholesale sales price of the past 11 months, it is likely to be reduced from its current 45.1¢ per gallon tax rate.  In the future, possibly next year, efforts may take place to have Connecticut statute in concert with IRS sanctions regarding the use of dyed fuel. DRS will not, as in past years, introduce a proposal this Session regarding the issuance of 72-hour trip permits costing $50 per permit for trips into Connecticut by out-of-state motor carriers not registered in the International Fuel Tax Agreement (IFTA).  It was noted that DRS performed extremely well regarding a recent IFTA peer review audit. It was also mentioned that efforts continue at the national 
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level regarding the possible institution of a “vehicle mileage tax” whereby taxes would be levied upon the mileage traveled by individual motor vehicles. DRS, working in conjunction with DMV inspectors, continue operating the Federal Fuel Tax Enforcement Grant and, while they have not found any dyed fuel violations, have detected thirty-three instances of IFTA decal violations. 

DOT Bureau of Engineering and Highway Operations, Manager of Bridge Operations Richard Van Allen reported that the DOT will seek to increase certain penalties for altered permits for nonconforming vehicles, including oversize/overweight permits, ten-fold. He noted that the forgery of permits, particularly by out-of-state truckers, remains a primary concern for the Department, especially regarding substantial damage to bridges and roadways. Mr. Van Allen addressed proposed increases to permits for nonconforming vehicles, as found in Section 14-270(d)(1), whereby vehicle owners or lessees, would, rather than the current $23 for each permit, pay $25 and, rather than paying the current $3 additional transmittal fee for each permit issued and transmitted via transceiver or facsimile equipment, would pay $5. He also addressed proposed changes to Section 14-270(g) whereby persons violating the provisions of any permit, or failing to obtain such a permit, when operating a commercial motor vehicle would be subject to increasingly harsh penalties and Section 14-270(h) that addresses operating a vehicle in violation of the conditions of a permit, incorrect dates of travel and vehicles operated under false or fraudulent permits. Such penalties would include, depending upon the violation, the institution of fines of up to $25,000, along with vehicle impoundment. He also addressed proposed permit fee increases whereby fees, based upon the sizes of larger, “super” loads, would be charged.  

Centralized Infractions Bureau Program Manager Ruth Craig noted that the Judicial Branch will focus its motor carrier industry-related efforts upon monitoring proposed legislation. 


Motor Carrier Industry

Motor Transport Association of Connecticut, Inc. President Michael Riley addressed proposed legislation regarding the indemnification of motor carriers concerning contracts between shippers and motor carriers. He noted that the MTAC, Inc. will continue to monitor and oppose proposed legislation that addresses the automated ticketing for red-light infractions, the use of cameras on highways for issuing speeding violations and the establishment of tolls on Connecticut highways. 

V.
Commercial Vehicle Operations/Intelligent Transportation Systems


U.S. DOT Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration (FMCSA) 

FMCSA Division Administrator Jeff Cimahosky noted that FMCSA Administrator Anne Ferro was confirmed and began serving as the FMCSA Administrator in November. He noted the three FMCSA priorities: raise the bar for new motor carriers entering into the industry; maintain high safety standards across the industry, largely through the FMCSA Comprehensive Safety Analysis 2010 (CSA 2010) Initiative; and remove high-risk operators. He also noted U.S. DOT Secretary Ray LaHood’s press release announcing a Federal ban, effective January 26, 2010, on texting by drivers of commercial vehicles and the January 27, 2010 Federal Register regulatory guidance concerning the applicability of the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Regulations to texting by commercial motor vehicle drivers. He also noted the Pre-Employment Screening Program that began on February 24, 2010. Mr. Cimahosky noted that the U.S. DOT is currently seeking reauthorization of the Safe, Accountable, Flexible, Efficient Transportation Equity Act: A Legacy for Users (SAFETEA-LU). He also reported that Connecticut FMCSA FY 2010 Safety Grant applications are currently under review, with the Motor Carrier Safety Assistance Program 
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(MCSAP) Basic Grant undergoing initial review, and other Safety Grants, including the MCSAP High Priority Grant and the Commercial Vehicle Information Systems and Networks (CVISN) Grant, to be reviewed next.  


Motor Carrier Safety Assistance Program (MCSAP)  

DMV Commercial Vehicle Safety Division Lieutenant Donald Bridge, Jr. reported that approximately 20,000 MCSAP inspections were performed in Connecticut during 2009, with approximately 29% of the targeted commercial motor vehicles (CMV) being declared out-of-service and 13% of the operators receiving out-of-service notifications. Lieutenant Bridge addressed several grants, including: a Safety Belt Grant focusing on CMV drivers who choose not to wear their safety belt, noting that the inspections of these drivers are leading to other driver violations such as log violations, license suspensions and arrest warrants; a Motor Coach Destination Safety Grant; a High Crash Corridor Grant; and a Dyed Fuel Grant, noting that instances of expired International Fuel Tax Agreement (IFTA) and Motor Carrier Road Use Tax (MCTAX) decals have been discovered. He also noted an increased number of habitual motor carrier offenders whose vehicles must be towed to repair facilities.  


Connecticut Commercial Vehicle Information Systems and Networks (CVISN)/ 

Performance Registration Information Systems Management (PRISM) Program

CVISN/PRISM Program/DMV Division Manager Bob Sardo distributed a Program Update for the period since the February 27 MCAC meeting. Mr. Sardo noted several items listed in the Update including: as of the end of January, 2010 there are now 2,985 CVISN Commercial Vehicle Operations (CVO) Credentialing System Portal accounts, with 3,542 registered motor carrier, service bureau, law enforcement and State users; a purchase order for the October 1, 2009 – September 30, 2014 period was issued to Cambridge Systematics, Inc., the Connecticut CVISN/PRISM Commercial Vehicle Information Exchange Window - CVIEW - System contractor for CVIEW System maintenance and support services; a $100,000 FY 2010 Expanded CVISN Safety Grant Application was submitted to FMCSA to modify CVIEW to address FMCSA CSA 2010-required changes, to perform an electronic screening modernization study for improving roadside inspection operations and to pay one year of North American Preclearance and Safety System (NORPASS) dues, with descriptions of the three Projects included on the last two pages of the Update; during calendar year 2009, 82,510 oversize/overweight, radioactive and industrial permits were issued using the CVISN/PRISM ConnDOT Oversize/Overweight (OS/OW) Permitting System, with $1,169,376 in permits purchased using credit cards through the CVISN CVIEW System PayPal credit card interface; the DRS Tax Registration Numbers (TRN) Initiative changes for electronically processing TRNs of up to 13 digits was completed; and it is expected that a scope of work document and a Project Execution Plan for the OS/OW Permitting System Automated Bridge Analysis Project and the OS/OW Permitting System Local Road Routing Project will be completed before the June, 2010 MCAC meeting. Motor Transport Association of Connecticut, Inc. President Michael Riley expressed his concern regarding the lack of continuing progress concerning the Expanded CVISN Program’s Extension of Electronic-Payment Functionalities to Additional Operating Credentials Project. He noted the ongoing need by the motor carrier industry for an Internet-based on-line banking option to allow motor carriers and service bureaus to electronically pay for DMV International Registration Plan interstate registration credentials using the CVISN CVO Credentialing Portal. Richard Van Allen noted that ConnDOT plans to conduct a kickoff session for the OS/OW Permitting System Automated Bridge Analysis and Local Road Routing Projects on or about April 1 and extended an invitation for motor carrier industry representatives to attend the kickoff. He noted that he will provide additional information when available and asked that representatives contact him at 860-594-2634 or richard.vanallen@po.state.ct.us to attend the session.
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VI.
An Overview of the FMCSA Comprehensive Safety Analysis 2010 Initiative

FMCSA Division Administrator Jeff Cimahosky and FMCSA Investigator Todd Collins reviewed the FMCSA Comprehensive Safety Analysis 2010 (CSA 2010) initiative, provided a PowerPoint presentation and distributed handouts regarding CSA 2010, Safety Measurement System (SMS) and SafeStat vs. SMS.  It was noted that the rates of fatalities per mile traveled involving commercial motor vehicles has leveled off in recent years and that the FMCSA is instituting CSA 2010 to better focus available resources upon unsafe motor carriers and commercial motor vehicle operators. With approximately 725,000 active motor carriers and 12,000 enforcement personnel nationwide, it was noted that targeted, rather than general, safety reviews must be performed. The FMCSA, instead of using only carrier/vehicle out-of-service violations, will use all motor carrier data from the approximately 3,000,000 roadside inspections performed annually. This data will include all safety-based violations, State reported crashes and the Federal motor carrier census to quantify performance in the following seven Behavior Analysis Safety Improvement Categories (BASICs): unsafe driving; fatigued driving (hours of service); driver fitness; controlled substances and alcohol; vehicle maintenance; cargo-related; and crash indicator. Mr. Cimahosky praised the Connecticut Motor Carrier Safety Assistance Program (MCSAP) for the timeliness and accuracy of roadside inspections data provided to the FMCSA as shared with enforcement personnel nationwide. It was noted that a carrier’s score for each BASIC depends upon: the number of adverse safety events; the severity of violations or crashes; and when the adverse safety event occurred, with more recent events weighed more heavily. After a score is determined, the carrier is then placed in a peer group of carriers with similar size or numbers of inspections. Using the BASICs data, inspection personnel will use a CSA 2010 intervention process to target specific deficient areas, rather than previously used 2-day general Compliance Reviews. When one or more of a carrier’s BASIC percentiles exceed a threshold, the carrier will become a candidate for the intervention process – a process that will usually start with a warning letter to provide the carrier with the opportunity to review their BASICs performance and make improvements without further FMCSA involvement. Distinctions were made between the new CSA 2010 Safety Management System operational model and the current SafeStat System which will be replaced. 

VII.
Other Business

No other business was addressed. 

VIII.
Adjourn

There being no further business, Marc Papandrea made the motion to adjourn, Ruth Craig seconded the motion, the motion passed unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 2:45 PM. 

Respectfully Submitted,

Willie Ramirez, Chairperson

Motor Carrier Advisory Council  
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